[36] The appellant does not seem to have demonstrated a serious interest in filing an
appeal of the no danger decision until March, 2011, when she emailed her union
representative, Mr Fummerton. The record does not indicate that between March 2011
and February 2012 (when she finally received an email response from Mr Fummerton),
that the appellant did any prudent work to follow up on her appeal.
[37] The appellant received word from Mr Fummerton in this same March 2011 email
concerning where to locate the HSO’s report on the appellant’s work refusal, which
appears to have been posted in an easily accessible space in the work place. Despite this,
the appellant still decided to wait until receiving the report from HSO Harrower himself
in August 2012, before finally filing an appeal.
[38] Through all of this, the record of email correspondence between the appellant and
both Mr Fummerton and HSO Harrower, as well as the letters sent by the appellant to this
Tribunal concerning her appeal and the request for a delay, all indicate that the appellant
was aware that not only did she receive the decision of no danger in October 2010, but
that the decision and the HSO’s report supporting the decision are two different things.
[39] The record presented to me does not allow me to justifiably draw the conclusion
that the appellant was rightfully or reasonably under the impression that she did not know
of the ten day delay upon receipt of the decision, or that she could not or should not file
an appeal with an appeals officer before receiving the HSO’s report supporting the
decision of no danger she had knowingly received in October 2010.
[40] For these reasons, I am of the opinion that I should not exercise my discretion to
grant the appellant’s extension request for filing an appeal. Nothing satisfactory has been
presented before me proving that the appellant experienced a serious obstacle to justify
the delay in filing her appeal. Furthermore, I do not find in the record anything that
indicated that the appellant fell into unusual or particular circumstances that seriously
impeded her ability to file her appeal within the Code-prescribed time limit. To the
contrary, the record leaves me with the firm impression that between October 2010 and
August 2012, the appellant had sufficient means, opportunity and ability to ensure that
the filing of the appeal was done within the timeframe stipulated in the Code.
Decision
[41] I conclude that the request for an extension of time for filing this appeal is denied
and as a result, the appeal of HSO Harrower’s October 2010 decision of no danger is
inadmissible.

Michael Wiwchar
Appeals Officer
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